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BASA –  Big News 
 

The Winter 08 season will be remembered as a great season of close 
competition, and a season when teams stepped up.  The Nationals campaign this year was a 
huge success, with the Women becoming the Nationals Champs, the Mixed Team and the 
Men’s intermediate coming runners up, and the Men’s Elite team coming third.  This success 
has provided a great boost to the competition, and lead to improvement in local teams 
performance.  Players came back from the Nationals in Sydney “pumped” and this reflected in 
the performance of almost every team.  Congratulations to those that played, and assisted with 
the preparation.  
 
Congratulations to: 

�  Nush and the Assassins on the Mixed 
Premiers 

�  Shaps and the Sharks on winning the 
Men’s Competition 

�  Matt and the Coyotes on winning the 
Challenge trophy 

 
This season was a great tussle between the top 
two teams - Assassins and Polar Bears.  The 
Polar Bears had won the previous four seasons 
back-to-back - an amazing feat, and the 
Assassins had never won a premiership.  There is no doubt that the Assassins will grow in 
confidence from this, and continue to be a force in BASA.   
 
It was very rewarding to see the Coyotes play some good Broomball, and finish with 3 wins and 
a draw.  The Foreign Invaders can also hold their head high, showing teams that they can 
defend well, and be a competitive side.  The Ice Dragons were a powerful side when they had all 
of their players on the ice.  Thanks to JP for resurrecting that side and ensuring that we had 8 
teams.  The Thirsty Camels surprised many people by finishing third in the competition in their 
first season (though it was probably Rod Nancarrow’s 50th Season!).   The introduction of a 
“Challenge Cup” play-off for the bottom four teams worked well - allowing teams to continue to 
be competitive, and providing a great final atmosphere.  
 
The Worlds 
Congratulations to all players that are going to the World Championships in Vancouver.  The 
Australian team consists of around 54 persons. Around 20% are coming from BASA  It is a great 
opportunity to play Broomball at a high level, and also to represent your Country. I have no 
doubt that this experience will benefit you individually, your teams, and therefore so will BASA.  
 



 
Bye-Bye Byes 
There has been some feedback from the team delegates, and through a player survey, that the 
majority of players would rather not have to have “byes” on a Tuesday night.  BASA has been 
able to negotiate increased ice-time with the Rink Manager, so that we can start earlier on 
Tuesdays - 7pm. For the Summer season  This means that we can fit in all games, and don’t 
need to have byes built into the schedule.  It also means that for the time being, we don’t need to 
have broomball on two different nights - though this remains an option for the future. Look for the 
new schedule on the website, and coming out next week.   
 
Building Works  
Building works will commence after the Xmas break, 
and will greatly improve the viewing and change 
area.  The canteen will be moved, and a new area 
to the east of the rink will be opened up.  A 
mezzanine floor with bar facilities is also planned.  
 
New Zamboni 
A new Zamboni has arrived in Adelaide, and will be 
used at the rink as soon as it is commissioned.  
Great news for Broomball, as we rely upon a 
consistent ice surface.  
  
Nationals Team Ready for Action 
The Broomball National Championships will be held in Adelaide on the June Long Weekend in 
2009. BASA has sought interest, and selected a team to coordinate the management of the 
Championships, and ensure that they will be the best ever. The overall tournament coordinator  
will be Craig Barrett. Everyone  who wants to be involved and contribute to the running of the 
Nationals will have that opportunity.  The selection committee has not  been set, but will be 
decided once squads, coaches and captains have been appointed.  
 
We encourage all players to play in the nationals, and get involved in the training. 
 
The Committee 
Thanks must go to all of the BASA committee for their demonstrated commitment to Broomball.  
All of the committee give up their time to make things happen, and are doing a great job.   
 
President’s Award 
The Presidents Award goes to Kate Irvine.  Kate worked hard on assisting preparation for the 
Nationals, and captained the women’s team to victory.  She also works hard behind the scenes 
teaching Broomball in schools.  Thanks Kate from all of us! 
 
So this next 6 months will be very exciting time for BASA.  We have grown quickly in the last 18 
months, to now have 8 Mixed teams, and 3 Men’s Contact Teams.  This next season will be one 
of consolidation, and should be a great build-up to the Nationals in June.  
 
Regards, Kim Thorpe - BASA President 



Trophies and Winners Winter 08     
 
Team MVPs 
 
Isotopes – Michael Zitsen  
Polar Bears – Andrew Masson  
Ice Dragons – JP Faucher  
Destroyers – Darren Bain  
Arctic Assassins – Rob Wheelright 
Invaders - Adam Collins  
Coyotes- Tim Booth 
 
 
Mixed Division : 
 
Top Points Scorer Female  – Kate Irvine 
Top Points Scorer Male – Harry Einarson 
 
MVP Female  – Sam Plush and Kate Irvine 
MVP Male  – Mat Irvine 
 
Best Defender  – Rod Nancarrow 
Best Goalie  – Andrew Masson 
Most Improved female  – Stephani Boyd 
Most Improved Male   – Tim Lamming & Michael Wickham 
Rookie Male  – Tim Prior 
Rookie Female  – Michelle Lane 
 
The Bob McElhinney medal for the best on ice during the mixed grand final is Antony 
Habits 
 
Mens Division:  
 
Top Points Scorer  – Andrew Masson 
MVP  – Mat Irvine 
Best Goalie  – Dave Pledge 
Best Defender  – Alan Jabs 
 
The award for best Referee for the season goes to Alan Jabs. 
 
Presidents award given to Kate Irvine 
 

Congratulations to all the winners. 
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So here we are again, we have come to another end of season presentations. 
First and foremost I would like to congratulate the Assassins, all have shown a marked 
improvement this season.  We have moved forward as a team and as a group of friends who 
have one major thing in common, an addiction to broomball. 
 
This season we have had the pleasure of playing with two new additions to the Assassins.  First 
Gerry McCaffery, Gerry has slotted into the team with ease and has brought with him some 
wisdom and new perspectives to the Assassins game.  We also have had a new player join us 
this year Lv Bosnjakovic.  Lv has been a solid defense player for the season and is improving 
every game that he plays and we look forward to playing many more seasons with both of our 
new Assassins. 
 
I would like to take this opportunity to wish good luck to all the assassins heading over seas to 
play for Australia in the up coming World Championships in Vancouver.  They include Matt 
Hogan, Tim Lamming, Rob Wheelwright, Gerry McCaffery, Kate Irvine and myself.  I wish you all 
a safe and successful trip. 
 
I would also like to thank all the teams this season for some awesome competition week in and 
week out.  To the umpires who have a tough job and who keep coming back for more each 
week, Thank you. 
 
MVP time and the winner for the Assassins 2008 winter season goes to.......…………. Rob 
Wheelwright. 
 
Congratulations Rob, you are a valued player who never gives up and always give it all you’ve 
got congrats to our own superman Rob. 
 
The Assassins this season consisted of Danusia Highet (C), Kate Irvine (VC), Andrew Sinclair 
(VC), Antony Habets (G), Rob Wheelwright, Tim Lamming, Gerry McCaffery, Casper Fertier, 
Matt Hogan, Lv Bosnjakovic, Mat Irvine, Glen Broad and Shaggy. 
 

Danusia Highet 2008 Winter Broomball Season 



 
As we near the both the end of the year and the end of the 
broomball season, it is that time to look back nostalgically at 
the events that have occurred in the past season. 
  
The Bears have had another strong season finishing minor 
premiers again, with a last minute victory to pip the Assassins 
at the post by a single point.  The Grand Final will no doubt be 
an exciting match between the two standout teams of this 
season. 
 
We welcomed back Dee to the playing squad this season after missing last season with 
pregnancy and it has been a welcome return our team. She has provided a good target around 
the net and would have had a hat-trick in one game if our captain could've stayed out of the D 
and not given away a penalty!  
  
Unfortunately we have lost a few players as well, with Andrew Causby leaving us to move 
interstate and live with his girlfriend Lani, who some of you know. It was a big loss but we wish 
him all the best for the future. Tommy has also left us for most of the season moving back to the 
USA. 
  
Our forwards have had another top season scoring nearly 3 goals a game, this can attributed to 
hard work across the board from everyone up forward: Massie, Wickham, Waller, Josh and Dee. 
Another reason for good scoring is that Biddsy has become a goal sneak of late and is always 
looking to score.  A new face to the Bears is Ria, who has made a successful, although painful 
at times, transition from the sideline to the ice and is finding her feet up forward. 
 
Our defenders have been just as good with an often make-shift defence only allowing less than 
one goal a game, with Biddsy and Lee the mainstay and often Josh filling in and doing a great 
job. As for goals we lost our usual keeper Jay, at the start of the season and had friend of the 
team Adam take up the challenge, who subsequently dislocated his shoulder playing mens. 
Unfortunately he couldn't play for the whole season which saw us reunite with old friend Megsy 
for another run at the title.  
 
Of course it wouldn't be a broomball season without our faithful cheerleaders, with Corinne 
stepping up to the plate and attempting to organise the team and make sure that we actually pay 
our money every week, good luck to her!  
 
It’s been a great team effort all round this season, which has seen us often playing with only 1 
on the bench and through injuries. Our success this season has been due to the versatility and 
skills of every team member able to adapt to play any position on the ice. Congratulations to our 
MVP for this season, Andrew ‘Massey’ Masson, with a tireless effort all season in Centre. 
�
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Coyotes 
 
Toward the end of last season the Coyotes had settled into a 
regular line up and continued improvement throughout saw us 
looking forward to a promising future. Then the wheels 
proceeded to fall off as we lost Bec Backman, Gerry 
McCaffery and Richard Smit followed by Dave Pledge, Nigel 
Rolfe and Ian Potter later in the season 
 
Consequently it was a shaky start and the majority of the 
season was spent trying to recruit new players, which proved 
to be a difficult task. We found ourselves time after time spruiking classic lines such as: “Just like 
field hockey - but on ice”, “No not skates – shoes” and “No definitely not Curling!” 
 
Throughout the course of the season we have managed to convince a few people to come out 
and give Broomball a try and thankfully they decided to stay. We welcomed Shanni Muller, Tim 
Pryor and Brad Ginman into the team, each of whom has picked up the game quickly and have 
since become an integral part of the team. Shanni has been attending the beginners training 
sessions and scratch matches which has paid off as her skill level and confidence on the ice 
have grown.  
 
Tim has been a much needed play maker in the team and is a great utility player comfortable 
playing any position. Brad’s hockey background was obvious and his superior stick skills saw 
him scoring goals in no time, taking to Broomball like a duck to water. Many thanks go to you 
guys for sticking at it and helping us to resurrect the team and rebuild over the season. You were 
instrumental in our success in the latter stages, highlighted by the taking out of this years 
Challenge cup. 
 
Tim Booth has had a fantastic season playing in the centre, his effort, determination and 
consistency each week earned him the votes and he is the deserved recipient of the Coyotes 
MVP.  
 
Congratulations must also go to Dave Pledge for his selection in this years “All Australian” team. 
Dave played sensationally in goals for the Sharks Men’s Elite team in Sydney and he was 
extremely keen to compete in Canada at the World Championships but unfortunately won’t be 
attending the due to work commitments.  
 
So we have travelled full circle since last season and the Coyotes have finished the season off, 
a little bit better than when we started and are once more looking forward to a new season which 
holds a great deal of promise. 
 



 
 

TEAM ICEOTOPES 
 
With a new look team for this season the Iceotopes were 
eager to get the season going and test out our “new look” line 
up. No doubt the loss of some players this season would hurt 
us to start with, but we went into the season confident that 
once we get a couple of games under our belt there should be 
no reason not be part of finals action again this season. 
 
Once again this season we struggled to get the same team on the ice each week but managed 
to finish 4th with 7 wins, 5 losses and 2 draws. There is no doubt with a full roster of players we 
can match it with any one in the competition. 
 
Goal Tender  
Ralph - Another consistent year when on the ice but unfortunately injury set in and we lost Ralph 

for a good part of the season.  
Defence  
Kim Thorpe – Kim’s experience in defence was a major reason we won more than we lost. Kim’s 

ability to communicate to the team in regards to team plays and keeping a cool 
head certainly helped the new look Topes. 

Wayne Ritchie – The whole team was always happy when Wayne made it on the ice. Wayne 
also has experience in defence but his ability to run up forward to score always 
made the team look dangerous. 

Craig Barrett – Played in defence for most of the year with an occasional appearance up front. 
The pressure of dealing with the media at post match press conference may have 
taken its toll and the captaincy will be reviewed by the board. 

 
Forwards 
Kim Shapley – Once again another outstanding season. Kim drifted from forward to defence 

through out the season. Kim’s scoring ability certainly helped us get to the finals 
and his half time talk was nothing short of inspirational. 

Alan Jabs – This season we decided to run Alan as a centre with great success. We felt Alan’s 
stick skills were wasted in defence and the old boy can still hit the ball. When the 
team was in trouble we could slot Alan back to defence and stop the onslaught 
from opposition teams. 

Harry Macris – Harry always gets under the guard of opposition teams. Harry is that annoying 
forward that can sneak around the goals and punish loose defence. With a little 
shuffle of the feet and fist in the air we all know he has put one into the back of the 
net. 



 
Marty Wells – How dangerous the Iceotopes would be if we had Marty all season. His speed, 

shooting skills and the never give up attitude makes Marty a valuable player in any 
team.  

Michelle Lane – Michelle joined the Iceotopes as a brand new player to Broomball and found 
herself addicted to the game after the first week as the season went, Michelle 
improved each week and came close to scoring her first goal on several occasions. 
Michelle’s last 5 games were outstanding and will go into next season in form and 
ready to score plenty of goals.  

Sally Salty – Sally had a strange season. After playing 6 games Sally suffered a major injury 
after falling to the ice. After a few weeks of rest Sally came back but suffered 
another injury. With injuries and work commitments Sally would not spend to much 
time on the ice which left the Iceotopes rather depressed. We hope to see Sally 
back for next season.   

Michael Zitsen – After many beers we managed to convince Michael to come back and play for 
the Iceotopes. This proved to be a turning point for the team. Michaels speed on 
the wing was certainly needed and we had another scoring power up front.  

 
The Iceotopes MVP for this season goes to Michael Zitsen.  
Michael’s skills, speed on the wing, encouragement and team work certainly stood out to his 
team mates and that makes him a worthy winner for this season. Well done  
 
A special thanks to all the other teams. The Iceotopes enjoyed the season and we look forward 
to many more close games. Thanks to the Referees and Time keepers for putting themselves 
out there and doing their best. 
 
A special thanks to Matt Hogan who replaced Ralph during the finals.  
 
Well done Topes. 
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Quote of the Season: 
 
Homer:   Got any of that beer that has candy floating in it? You know, Skittlebrau? 

Apu:  Such a beer does not exist, sir. I think you must have dreamed it. 

Homer:   Oh. Well, then just give me a six-pack and a couple of bags of Skittles. 

 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Winter 2008 
 
This was a truly remarkable season for the mere fact that this team came into being. Out of 
the fragments of the Redbacks and several phone calls to former team mates, the Ice 
Dragons came back into existence for one season.  
 
And the league had 8 teams and there was much rejoicing. 
 
Our season was one of hard fought battles on the ice and off. Two of our worthy team mates 
sustained injuries (not broomball related) that forced them out of the game for the rest of the 
season, and possibly well into the next. Casper Fertier our esteemed goalie, who saved our 
skin on many occasions, and Dave Brennan, our Rookie defender, both out on injury. In their 
absence, it just made the remainder of the short roster work harder. 
 
Carl Sarelius and Bruce McHendrie in defence, and up on the attacking line, Phil Handcock 
in centre, Trish McHendrie and Luke Jabs on the wings , and myself also in centre.  Every 
now and again, when he could, Shannon Belec bolstered our team with some great on ice 
sportsmanship. 
 
Many thanks goes out to the supporting cast who helped goalie for us at the end of the 
season and to the few, when the occasion arose on such short notice, became our fifth 
fielder on the ice. 
 
Whilst not a remarkable season with respect to number of victories, we played the best we 
could for a team that had never really played together. Such is the hard work and 
determination from all who played, it became evident in the secret ballots for MVP. After 
every game we all voted for our peers and at the end of the season, the tally of the votes 
showed that each and every Ice Dragon held each other in high regards. The votes were 
almost even across the board. After the last vote was tallied, the difference between the 
winner and the rest of the team was remarkably quite small.   
 
Good luck to all in the next season, wherever that takes us. The Ice Dragon once again goes 
into hibernation. Who knows when it will wake up again, perhaps, north of the Equator.  Best 
wishes to all. 
 
Captain of the Ice Dragons,  
JP Faucher, MVP for the Ice Dragons, 2008 
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Destroyers emerged this season in a yellow blaze of glory but then lots of us left. Ben 
and I went on holiday, Darren missed a few. Simon went to the US. So that left it for the 
return of Keith Thomas and Ceitlyn’s arrival to plug the gaps and score the goals. 
 
We had a slow start but gradually didn’t build up momentum as the season progressed. 
Discussion mid season was how we fielded a side with rotation with an average field age 
of over 50.  I think we won that game so I think it might be something else other than 
youth we need to add to our team….  Suspect it might be speed!  Anyway, as usual 
Darren had to do the running with assistance from Ben.  Mike Chartres was great playing 
wherever we needed. 
 
Team Plush (Sam and Brian) was great with Brian discovering the goal scoring touch.  
Brian started exercising at the end of last season and has put me to shame so I am 
starting to try to run.  When I get my fitness up I might try running at Broomball,too, but 
then lets not get carried away. 
 
Pete and Mark were solid and when Keith gets his shot back we will improve again! Pete 
is trying to give Snowie a run for all time penalties but isnt really in the running.  Mark got 
thrown up on wing and looked the part.  Gavin Powney is the new recruit for next season 
along with Ceitlyn’s knee, which didn’t really make an appearance this season!  Having 
her knee back in working order ( I hope) will be a bonus  Matt as always has been great 
in goals.  
  
Ben and I played wing (and have to score more goals to hold our place on the side, well I 
do, and yeah I know it is not hard to score more than zero goals in the regular season 
guys!)  
 
All up a season of rebuilding for the new brighter yellow Destroyers. Thanks to 
Darren/Sam and Brian for collecting money. Thanks to Mike and Ben for lots of mid 
game suggestions. Thanks the everyone who ran for doing the running particularly Ben, 
and Darren.   
 
One last comment for the most close run best team player for many season.  Darren 
Bain got the thanks of the whole team for all the hard work on what was a close run vote 
between several players and a well-deserved Best Team Player. 
Final thanks again to the refs and committee without whom we dont have a game.  
 
Cheers Graham  



Foreign Invaders 
We all learnt a lot this season. The quality of the 
competition improved from last season, which 
made us all lift our game. 
 
From the Invaders perspective, we got over our 
jitters from last season and remembered our 
lessons, and we improved our game dramatically, 
especially considering the fact that we no longer 
had assistance from the Bears for most of the 
season. We finally won a game, and came close a 
couple of times. We even got devastatingly close to 
the B grade Grand Final. 
 
From individuals’ perspective, it was great to have Masson in goals again for us. 
His direction was invaluable for our development, despite all the yelling. He also 
kept us competitive with some fantastic saves when we probably didn’t deserve to 
be in the game. I know we all look forward to playing more with Masson in the 
seasons ahead. 
Luca has found himself well in centre. His enthusiasm for the game is brilliant to 
see, and he always gives the best to every game. He may be a little too 
enthusiastic sometimes, which has given him a fair few penalties this season, but 
his enthusiasm and dedication are enough for us to forgive him. 
 
Alessia has improved incredibly this season. Her confidence is improving every 
game, which is great to see. Her skills have also come a long way as well, and she 
even scored a well deserved goal in the finals! I look forward to seeing Alessia out 
there next season. 
Tom had an incredible season. It was his first, but you wouldn’t have known it. His 
skills and positioning were excellent, and he even showed most of the rest of us up 
on many occasions. Sadly, due to other circumstances, Tom may not be out again 
next season, but I sincerely hope to see him out in the not too distant future. 
 
Adam has been excellent in defence throughout the entire season. His voice has 
given the team a lift, and he kept us in it when it was close on many occasions. It’s 
really great to have a confident defender like Adam, whose voice and direction can 
give the team a lift when it’s really needed, but to also have the skills to back it up. 
Maybe next season we won’t lose him at finals time again. 
 
Steph’s passion for the game has been a real credit to her. She has been 
committed fully to playing, and even promoting broomball off the ice as well. Even 
injuries could not stem her enthusiasm, and her voice when she is on the bench 
makes it feel like there is another player on the ice with us. It is great to have such 
enthusiasm in our team. 
 



Jackson’s inclusion in the team came about around the time we lost our Bear 
support. From day one, he was eager to come out and try something new. He 
initially started on the wing, but it became evident from his first game that he was 
more suited to defence than attack. This was really obvious by the fact that he got 
votes for best defender even when he was on the wing and out defenders played 
quite well that game. Jackson has improved immensely throughout the season, 
and I look forward to seeing him develop more next season. 
Brett suffered an injury at the start of the season (due to ice skating may I add), 
and could not play for most of the season. When he did finally come out, it was as 
if he had never had a break. Unfortunately, he is a bit of an injury magnet, but I do 
hope to see him out again next season. 
For my own part, I feel as if I have found my place in defence, and it is really great 
to see the team really coming together. I look forward to working with each and 
every one of them not only next season, but for many to come. 
 
I would also like to take this opportunity to thank our cheer squad. Tom and Mel 
have been out most games, and we all really appreciate their presence, even if it is 
just to carry our drinks or take our players to hospital. I would also like to thank 
everyone in the association for their ongoing support, it has made it possible for us 
to come together as a team and keep enthusiasm high. I would like to especially 
thank the Bears for their support and direction throughout this season and last 
season, especially Bidds. 
 
Daniel Praolini 



 

2008 Winter Season Mixed A Player Statistics Summary     

Name Points Goals Assists MVP 
Best 

Defender 
Best 

Goalie Penalties 

BB Coyotes               
Matt Pryor © 15 10 5 14 1 0 4 
Brad Ginman 3 2 1 0 2 0 2 
Ian Potter 2 0 2 0 5 0 0 
Paul Neighbour 4 2 2 9 7 0 2 
Nigel Rolfe 1 0 1 0 3 0 2 
Richard Schmidt 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Bec Backman 0 0 0 2 0 0 0 
David Pledge 0 0 0 3 0 22 0 
Tim Booth 8 5 3 14 2 0 2 
Brian Kendall 0 0 0 0 0 0 2 
Tim Pryor 4 2 2 2 3 0 2 
Sharni Muller 0 0 0 7 0 1 0 
Brian Daynes 2 1 1 0 1 0 4 
        

Arctic Assassins               
Rob Wheelwright 6 5 1 5 0 0 6 
Matt Hogan 6 3 3 8 17 3 0 
Andrew Sinclair 5 4 1 2 11 0 12 
Tim Lammings 1 1 0 0 2 0 2 
Glen Broad 0 0 0 0 2 0 8 
Casper Fertier 3 3 0 1 0 3 8 
Kate Irvine 11 5 6 30 3 0 0 
Nush Highet © 6 1 5 26 2 0 6 
Ricky O'Connell 0 0 0 2 0 0 0 
Harry Sakic 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Daniel Cutting 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Mat Irvine 10 6 4 20 10 0 4 
Sally Newenham 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Antony Habets 0 0 0 0 0 25 0 
Daniel Zilm 6 4 2 0 0 0 0 
Gerry McCaffery 3 3 0 4 0 0 0 
        

Ice-otopes               
Kim Thorpe 3 1 2 0 22 0 2 
Harry Macris 6 3 3 2 0 0 2 
Marty Wells 2 0 2 6 0 0 2 
Alan Jabs 6 4 2 7 5 0 0 
Kim Shapley 12 9 3 12 9 0 2 
Michelle Zane 1 0 1 23 0 0 2 
Craig Barrett © 4 3 1 15 6 0 0 
Richard Vaughan 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Wayne Ritchie 3 2 1 0 4 2 2 
Ralph Cummings 0 0 0 0 0 5 0 
Corinna 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Sally 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Lynette Russ 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Mike Zitzen 6 2 4 5 0 0 2 
        



Foreign Invaders               
Adam Collins 0 0 0 2 18 0 2 
Alessia Obbiettivo 0 0 0 17 0 0 0 
Brett Attkinson 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Tom Pressor 1 1 0 7 0 0 2 
Daniel Praolini 0 0 0 1 7 0 4 
Stephani Boyd 0 0 0 17 0 0 4 
Luca Obbiettivo 2 1 1 14 1 0 10 
Jackson Renshaw 0 0 0 0 4 0 0 
Andrew Masson 0 0 0 5 2 31 0 
Stewart Taylor 0 0 0 0 0 0 2 
        

Polar Bears               
Andrew Waller 3 3 0 11 0 0 4 
David Biddle 8 5 3 1 14 0 0 
Lee Spurling 8 3 5 6 14 0 0 
Dee Spurling 3 3 0 14 0 0 0 
Andrew Masson 15 8 7 11 0 0 6 
Josh Reynolds 6 3 3 5 6 0 4 
Michael Wickham 5 3 2 2 0 0 0 
Dave Hillman 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Andrew Causby 3 2 1 11 0 0 0 
Scott  Reilly 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Tom Edmonds 3 2 1 1 6 0 0 
David Edmonds 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Ria Pickstock 0 0 0 5 0 0 0 
Alana Bracken 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Jay Dunbar 0 0 0 0 0 9 0 
Webb Harrison 0 0 0 0 0 0 2 
Adam Rowe 0 0 0 1 0 4 0 
        

Destroyers               
Graham Elix © 1 1 0 0 0 0 0 
Simon Dawson 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Sam Plush 2 1 1 30 13 0 0 
Brian Plush 2 1 1 3 18 0 0 
Darren Bain 3 1 2 15 0 0 4 
Matt Hogan 0 0 0 3 0 23 0 
Mike Chartres 1 0 1 4 3 0 6 
Ben Ziesing 7 6 1 15 0 0 6 
Peter Sinclair 0 0 0 0 0 0 4 
Mark Ziesing 0 0 0 0 3 0 0 
Andy Phillips 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Ceitlin Walker 1 0 1 17 1 0 0 
Kieth Thomas 1 1 0 2 3 0 0 
Scott Williams 1 1 0 0 0 0 0 
George Chahhoud 0 0 0 0 0 0 2 



 
        

Ice Dragons               
Adam ??? 1 0 1 0 0 0 0 
Craig ?? 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
JP Faucher © 9 4 5 16 3 0 0 
Bruce McHendrie 2 2 0 2 10 0 8 
Trish McHendrie 0 0 0 25 0 0 2 
Meagan McPhee 1 1 0 5 1 0 0 
Luke Jabs 0 0 0 3 0 0 2 
Phil Hancock 4 2 2 8 3 0 2 
Casper Fertier (g) 0 0 0 1 0 18 2 
Davd Brennan 1 1 0 0 1 0 2 
Carl Sarelius 2 1 1 0 7 0 12 
Shannon Baldock 1 0 1 5 4 0 4 
        

Camels               
Rod Nancarrow 3 0 3 0 28 0 0 
Harry Einarson 17 12 5 12 0 0 2 
Warren Einarson 9 3 6 2 9 0 0 
Lewis Einarson 11 6 5 19 0 0 2 
Tom Nancarrow 1 0 1 0 8 0 2 
Meagan McPhee 0 0 0 18 3 28 0 
Virgil Tomin 1 0 1 0 0 0 0 
Alex Trinka 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Kieran Shannahan 6 3 3 6 0 0 0 
Andrew McKenzie 0 0 0 0 0 0 2 
Lauren Treloar 0 0 0 3 0 0 0 

 
 



 
2008 Winter Season Men's Checking 
Competition       

Name Points Goals Assists MVP 
Best 

Defender 
Best 

Goalie Penalties 

Alan Jabs 1 1 0 4 11 0 0 

Matt Hogan 2 1 1 1 11 3 4 

David Biddle 3 3 0 0 5 0 2 

Lee Spurling 0 0 0 0 5 0 0 

Nigel Rolfe 0 0 0 0 5 0 0 

Tim Lammings 5 5 0 5 4 0 2 

Andrew Masson 8 5 3 5 3 6 2 

Glen Broad 2 1 1 0 2 0 0 

Tim Pryor 1 1 0 0 2 0 0 

Craig Barrett 0 0 0 0 2 0 0 

Luca Obbiettivo 4 1 3 0 1 0 2 

Adam Collins 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 

David Biddle 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 

Matt Irvine 6 6 0 8 0 0 0 

Rob Wheelwright 3 0 3 7 0 0 0 

Matt Pryor 6 2 4 6 0 0 0 

Tim Booth 0 0 0 6 0 0 0 

Kim Shapley 3 1 2 2 0 0 0 

Paul Neighbour 1 0 1 2 0 0 4 

Harry Einarson 0 0 0 2 0 0 0 

Gerry McCaffery 4 2 2 0 0 0 2 

Andrew Waller 2 2 0 0 0 0 0 

JP Faucher 1 0 1 0 0 0 0 

David Pledge 0 0 0 0 0 13 0 

Dave Pledge 0 0 0 0 0 3 0 

Jay Dunbar 0 0 0 0 0 2 0 

Tom Edmonds 0 0 0 0 0 2 0 

Matt Hogan 0 0 0 0 0 0 2 

Josh Reynolds 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 
 


